
    



  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Mission Statement 
 

TTARP is a legally registered, enlightened organization, 
designed for Mature Citizens 50 years and over, 

aggressively seeking the best interest of its members, 
towards four main objectives: 

 
 

¶ To enhance the quality of life of Mature Citizens 

¶ To promote their independence, dignity and purpose 

¶ To lead in determining their role in society 

¶ To improve the image of the Golden Years 
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A G E N D A 
 

Call Meeting to Order 
 

National Anthem 
 

Invocation/Opening Prayer 
 

Executive Report 
 

OPEN FLOOR - Questions/Comments 
 

Auditors Report & Accounts 
 

OPEN FLOOR - Questions/Comments 
 

Elections ς TTARP Executive Committee 2021-2024 
 

Appointment of Auditors 
 

/ƘŀƛǊƳŀƴΩǎ !ŘŘǊŜǎǎ 
 

Vote of Thanks 
 

REFRESHMENTS 
 
 
 

 

¢¢!wtΩǎ tǊŀȅŜǊ 

Heavenly Father, we thank You for bringing us together this day. 

Be with us, as we come in fellowship to discuss, 

plan and implement our projects and events. 

We thank you for allowing us to enjoy our Golden Years together 

as we ask You for health, strength, wisdom, peace 

and a grateful heart so that we can assist our fellowman. 

At the end of our activities today, 

take us home safely to our loved ones 

to continue to love and serve You. 

We praise and thank You. 

AMEN  
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Executive Report 2019 - 2021 
 

The Trinidad and Tobago Association of Retired 

Persons is a legally registered organisation, 

incorporated in August 1993. 

 

The Executive Committee for the term 2019-2021 was 

as follows: - 

 

Mr. Peter Peña   - President 

Mr. Geoffrey Lewis  - 2nd Vice President 

Mr. Francis Raymond  - Hon. Treasurer 

Mrs. Mayling Younglao   - Hon. Secretary 

Mrs. Patricia Crossley  - Ordinary Member 

Mr. Neville Navarro  - Ordinary Member 

Mr. Cecil Paul   - Ordinary Member 

Mr. Reynold Cooper  - Co-opt Member 

Ms. Joan Lowhar  - Co-opt Member 

 

OPENING REMARKS 

TTARP was unable to host its Annual General Meeting 

(AGM) in 2020 due to the Covid 19 Pandemic, and the 

restrictions of crowd gatherings by the Ministry of 

Health (MOH). 

 

Many persons have suffered the loss of loved ones, 

loss of income, loss of business, yet we must 

persevere, and be thankful that we are together 

today, some of us in person and many more on Zoom. 

 

TTARP NEW ADMINISTRATIVE HEADQUARTERS  

TTARP announced the construction of its 

Headquarters at #167-169 Belmont Circular Road, 

Belmont which commenced in April 2021. 

 

In attendance at the Sod-Turning Ceremony on March 

25th 2021 were distinguished guests, His Worship the 

Mayor of Port of Spain, Joel Martinez; Belmont 

North/West Councillor Malouia Bourne; the 

Contractor, Trevor John of Port and Maritime Property 

5ŜǾŜƭƻǇƳŜƴǘ [ƛƳƛǘŜŘΣ ¢¢!wtΩǎ tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘΣ tŜǘŜǊ tŜƷŀ 

along with other Executive Board Members. 

 

¢¢!wtΩǎ tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘ ǊŜƳƛƴƛǎŎŜŘ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ǇǳǊŎƘŀǎŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ 

property back in 2004, and the many changes and 

challenges that occurred. The Mayor, himself a 

member, expressed delight and applauded the 

Organization on this landmark Achievement. The 

Councillor commented on the work TTARP has done 

for its members.  

 

This building will be the Legacy and Pride of TTARP. 

 

NATIONAL ISSUES 

The National Issue Committee under the leadership of 

Mr. Cecil Paul continues to work assiduously behind 

the scenes to lobby the GORTT for better services not 

only for our members but all senior citizens living in 

Trinidad & Tobago.  Mr. Paul and his team every year 

submit proposals for consideration to the Minister of 

Finance (see our recommendations listed under 

Appendix I and our Achievements under Appendix II).  

In context of approved GORTT National Budget 

2021/2022 the following are some additional 

improvements which Senior Citizens (and Others) shall 

enjoy: - 

 

¶ All first-time home owners will qualify for a tax-

free allowance of Thirty Thousand Dollars 

($30,000). 

 

¶ Employed persons will benefit from a non-taxable 

increase from Fifty Thousand Dollars ($50,000) to 

Sixty Thousand Dollars ($60,000) for NIS and 

other contributory Pensions. 

 



¢¢!wtΧŀƴ !ǎǎƻŎƛŀǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ wŜsponsible Persons | AGM 2021   3 

 

¶ Value Added Tax (VAT) has been removed from 

many basic food items. 

 

¶ Electricity and Water rate rebates to be increased 

from 25% to 30% for bills LESS THAN Three 

Hundred Dollars ($300.00). 

 

¶ Removal of VAT and Duties on therapy 

equipment for treatment of vision, hearing and 

physical disabilities. 

 

¶ Removal of VAT and Import duties on computer 

equipment. 

 

¶ Free WIFI internet connections at All 

Transportation Hubs, Public Hospitals, Schools 

and Libraries. 

 

¢¢!wtΩǎ MEMBERSHIP STATUS  

The Covid-19 Pandemic has certainly changed our way 

of doing business, and interacting with our members 

and the public. 

 

The National stay-at-home orders were enforced, and 

seniors being the most vulnerable in society, were 

encouraged to remain home unless absolutely 

necessary to get essential supplies.  The country was 

at a standstill. 

 

In 2020, there were no outreach programmes. We 

were only able to register two hundred and fifteen 

(215) new members and two hundred and twenty-

seven (227) renewing members for the year through 

loyal promoters willing to go the extra mile.  The office 

was only opened for a few months. 

 

¢¢!wtΩǎ devoted and committed promoters were very 

disappointed, not being able to market and promote 

TTARP. They however, understood the decision of 

both TTARP and the Merchants to discontinue the 

onsite promotions. as their safety was our 

responsibility. 

 

The Executive and Staff, quickly adapted to this 

change of little or no physical interaction, and 

embraced technology by launching our Online 

Payment website on August 3rd 2020. 

 

TTARP members were now able to replace lost and 

stolen membership cards, join and renew their cards, 

in the comfort of their home. A valid membership 

card, more than ever was very important at this time, 

to receive savings at the supermarkets, pharmacies, 

medical services and other essential type products 

and services.   

 

The online payment allowed both members and staff 

to issue cards and update their information. An 

electronic copy of the renewed membership card is 

then forwarded via WhatsApp to members needing it 

urgently whilst awaiting their card in the mail. The 

online service has proven to be invaluable. 

 

Today, almost eighteen (18) months later, this online 

service has been key to the continuation of ¢¢!wtΩǎ 

incredible customer service, facilitating over four 

thousand and four hundred (4,400) members to date.  

Members have embraced the service and though 

some still have challenges, the majority are able to go 

online and make their payments to renew or join 

without much hassle. 

 

In early 2021, life seemed like it was getting back to 

normal or so we hoped.  We were able to partner with 

Massy Stores and Tru Valu to start our promotions at 

a few of their locations.  This arrangement lasted a 

few weeks before Covid-19 cases started to spike 

again.   ¢¢!wtΩǎ ŘŜŘƛŎŀǘŜŘ ǇǊƻƳƻǘŜǊǎ however, were 

still able to encourage 641 persons to join the 
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Association and 1,285 happy members to renew 

during this short period.  

 

Another online payment method coming on stream is 

Republic BankΩǎ hƴƭƛƴŜ .ƛƭƭ tŀȅŜŜ ǎȅǎǘŜƳ ǿƘƛŎƘ ǿƻǳƭŘ 

ŀƭƭƻǿ w.[Ωǎ ŎǳǎǘƻƳŜǊǎ ǘƻ ǊŜƴŜǿ ƻǊ Ǉŀȅ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ ŜŀǎŜ 

of paying from their portal. 

 

Many members have welcomed the new technology 

with open arms, while some are discouraged with the 

ƻƴƭƛƴŜ ŎƘŀƭƭŜƴƎŜǎΦ  ¢¢!wtΩǎ 5ŜƴƛǎŜ Woseph is always 

patiently willing to walk them through the process.  

Members are encouraged to call for assistance when 

experiencing problems. 

 

From our figures below, we must report that our 

financial members have declined by six thousand 

(6,000) members during this pandemic period under 

review. 

 

GOLDEN TERM LIFE INSURANCE PLAN 

Members who are looking for a term life insurance 

can contact Assuria Life T&T Limited at #49 

Dundonald Street, Port of Spain or call 625-1902 or 

625-6342. 

 

The Term/Life Insurance Plan provides coverage to 

TTARP members ranging from $5,000.00 to 

$100,000.00.  Premiums are based on gender and age, 

so the younger you are the less your fixed monthly 

premium will be.   This is an opportunity for members 

to ease the burden on their loved ones upon death.  

This coverage is now available to persons of all ages. 

 

 

MY SENIOR CARD 

For the past two years, we have seen slow growth in 

the number of members taking advantage of the My 

Senior Card program offered by HealthNet Caribbean 

Limited. This medical discount partnership is designed 

to encourage members to get their Annual Checkups 

done routinely at a fraction of the cost. 

 

For the period under review, one hundred and thirty-

five (135) members took the Regular Card and sixty-six 

(66) members took the Platinum Card. 

 

O50Q MAGAZINE 

During the Pandemic periods of 2020 and 2021, TTARP 

has not waivered in its commitment to maintain 

steady communication with our members through the 

050Q magazine. 

 

Six (6) issues of the magazine were published and 

distributed during this time. We are aware that many 

of our members enjoy reading and not everyone is 

tech savvy and has access to Social Media, WhatsApp, 

Email and other technological forms of 

communication. 

 

It is a priority for our messages to get to every 

member, so they know ά²Ŝ ŀǊŜ IŜǊŜΣ ²Ŝ /ŀǊŜ ŀƴŘ 

²Ŝ ŀǊŜ ƛƴ ǘƘƛǎ ¢ƻƎŜǘƘŜǊέ.  We do hope you enjoyed 

each issue, since it takes months of preparation and 

we try to make it as relevant and interesting as 

possible. 

 

HEAD OFFICE ADMINISTRATION 

During the past two years, our office was completely 

closed for a period of almost ten (10) months 

collectively, and opened on selected days and times 

for about two (2) months.   

 

                           
Aug 

2021 

Aug 

2020 

Aug 

2019 

Number of Financial 

Members in TTARP 
32,448 35,544 38,459 
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A work from home mandate was implemented as per 

the directives of the Ministry of Health (MOH). 

However, being in a customer service type industry, 

there were challenges.  

 

The importance of social media and technology has 

become quite obvious. 

 

Our Discount Partners showed their unwavering 

commitment to TTARP and our members, by agreeing 

to overlook expiration dates of Membership Cards and 

offer the discounts as promised. 

 

We worked together with the Ministry of Health 

(MOH) to sensitize, educate and properly inform our 

members on the Covid-19 virus and the importance of 

getting vaccinated.  A vaccination drive was also 

implemented. 

 

¢¢!wtΩǎ ǊŜƎǳƭŀǊ ǎŎƘŜŘǳƭŜ ƻŦ {ƻŎƛŀƭ !ŎǘƛǾƛǘƛŜǎ ǿŜǊŜ 

cancelled much to the disappointment of many who 

used this forum as their main or only source of 

fraternizing.  This need for social interaction is quite 

important for mental, physical and emotional stability 

and we encouraged members to call each other, to 

form WhatsApp groups and to do Zoom meetings. 

 

Lƴ aŀǊŎƘ нлнм ǿŜ ƘƻǎǘŜŘ ƻǳǊ ŦƛǊǎǘ άwŜŀŎƘƛƴƎ hǳǘέ 

²ŜōƛƴŀǊ {ŜǊƛŜǎ ŜƴǘƛǘƭŜŘΣ άLƴǾŜǎting into Your Golden 

¸ŜŀǊǎέ ǿƘŜǊŜ ŀƭƳƻǎǘ ƴƛƴŜ ƘǳƴŘǊŜŘ όфллύ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎ 

registered to be a part of that interactive webinar.  

CǳǘǳǊŜ άwŜŀŎƘƛƴƎ hǳǘέ ²ŜōƛƴŀǊ ǘƻǇƛŎǎ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ƘŜƭŘ ƻƴ 

Health, Legal, National Insurance Benefits and other 

topics important to our members.  

 

We have kept in touch with our members via updates 

on our website (www.ttarp.org); our Face Book page 

(TTARP an Association of Responsible Persons); our 

Face Book profile (TTARP Responsible Persons); 

through SMS messaging; Emails; the O50Q Magazine 

and Zonal Groups.   

 

Members are reminded to advise us of any changes to 

your name, mailing address, phone numbers or email. 

 

This pandemic has affected each of us drastically and 

for those who may have lost a loved one, please 

accept our deepest condolences. 

 

May God bless you All! 

 

ARIMA ZONAL GROUP 

 

!ǊƛƳŀ άEastern !ƴƎŜƭǎέ ½ƻƴŀƭ DǊƻǳǇ 

Venue: Arima Tennis Court 

General Meeting - 1st Friday of Each Month (3-5 pm) 

Weekly Socials - All Other Fridays (1-6 pm) 

 

BELMONT ZONAL GROUP 

During the period under review, four (4) virtual 

meetings were held. The lingering pandemic and 

challenges to log in resulted in low attendance. 

 

In our support for the needy, Belmont continued to 

provide hampers and lunches for persons within and 

outside the community. 

 

The Seniors at St. Andrew's Home were treated with 

Christmas Goodies and apparel in December 2020, 

and clearly expressed their gratitude. 

 

In April 2021, a volcanic eruption in St Vincent 

devastated that island, and its neighbor Jamaica. The 

.ŜƭƳƻƴǘ .ŜŜǎΩ /ƘŀƛǊǇŜǊǎƻƴ ōǊƻǳƎƘǘ ǳǎ ǘƻƎŜǘƘŜǊ ǘƻ 

gather clothing and sanitary items to send to both 

islands. 
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Officials in the zone arranged to have new members 

registered with TTARP and to facilitate renewals.  

Additionally, members and other citizens who had 

challenges receiving their Covid-19 vaccine, were 

assisted to receive their jab.  

 

Regrettably, a few members, family of members and 

relatives, passed during the period, and our members 

provided support and sympathy as much as possible. 

 

The Belmont Bees continue to offer prayers for the 

safety and health of all TTARP members and by 

extension, the Government and citizens of our 

beloved country, in these trying economic times. 

 

Respectfully submitted by  

Mr. Delano George,  

Secretary ƻŦ ǘƘŜ .ŜƭƳƻƴǘ ά.ŜŜǎέ ½ƻƴŀƭ DǊƻǳǇΦ 

.ŜƭƳƻƴǘ ά.Ωǎέ ½ƻƴŀƭ DǊƻǳǇ  

Venue: Colm Hall, Belmont Circular Road, Belmont 

Meetings: 4th Tuesday of each month at (5:00 pm) 

 

CENTRAL ZONAL GROUP 

The Central Pride Zone would meet at the Central 

Indoor Regional Sport Arena, Manic Street, 

Chaguanas, where they conducted activities of Yoga, 

Aerobics, Tai Chi, Choir Practice, Computer 

Technology and Conversational Spanish for three days 

per week. Or, would otherwise plan field trips to 

various places of interest.  

 

Board meetings were held on the last Tuesday of 

every month.  Asset Committee meetings were held 

every 2nd Monday of the month.  Entertainment and 

Fundraising Committee meetings were held as the 

need arise.   Interactive Meetings, held every two 

months, were well attended and conducted in a 

manner to encourage full participation.   

 

All activities came to an abrupt end when the Zone 

closed on March 13th 2020 due to the Covid 19 

restrictions. In spite of the closure, we kept the Zone 

alive through daily messaging on our WhatsApp Chat 

Groups and virtual activities. 

 

Our last Annual General Meeting (AGM) was held on 

Thursday 23rd May, 2019, therefore all Executive 

Members elected are still holding their substantive 

positions. 

 

Position Names Year 
Elected 

Chairperson Faith Calliste 2019 

Vice- Chairperson  Janet Rawlins 2019 

Secretary Lynette Drakes-Brown 2018 

Asst. Secretary Tessa Bruno 2018 

Treasurer Portia De Silva-Ifill 2019 

Asst. Treasurer Ann Williams 2018 

PRO Yvonne Knights 2019 

Trustee Lisa Johnson 2018 

Trustee Theresa Williams 2019 

Committee Member Cynthia Amoroso 2019 

Committee Member Carol Huggins-Benjamin 2019 

Committee Member Eileen Chrysostom 2019 

Committee Member Kimlin Leung       (for 1 yr.) 2019 

Committee Member Merle Sandiford 2019 

Committee Member Florence Smith-Skinner 2019 

  

Social Events 

1. On Thursday 12th September, 2019, members 

boarded three chartered maxi taxis at Mid ς

/ŜƴǘǊŜ aŀƭƭ ǘƻ ŀǘǘŜƴŘ ¢¢!wtΩǎ IŜŀŘ hŦŦƛŎŜ 

Annual General Meeting.  

 

2. Our Cultural Appreciation and Thanksgiving event 

was held on Monday 21st October at the 

Chaguanas Community Centre to celebrate our 

16th anniversary which we attained on March 24th 
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2019. Our founding members and those who 

played a part in helping us achieve this milestone 

were awarded tokens of appreciation.   

 

3. On Thursday December 05th 2019, one hundred 

and fifty-nine (159) members and well-wishers 

attended our Annual Christmas Luncheon at 

Kampo Vibes Restaurant, Ramsaran Street 

Chaguanas. The Lime commenced with the 

playing and singing of the National Anthem, 

TTARP's prayer and the Welcoming Address by 

the Chairperson, Ms.  Faith Calliste. Lunch was 

then served and at approximately 1.00p.m, the 

entertainment began. The entertainment 

comprised of songs by the Golden Voices and Ms. 

Harlow, the daughter of one of the Golden 

Voices.  Mr. Michael Lawrence, our in-house DJ 

provided sweet music which enabled patrons to 

ŘŀƴŎŜ ǘƻ ǘƘŜƛǊ ƘŜŀǊǘǎΩ ŘŜƭƛƎƘǘΦ hǳǊ ǎǇŜŎƛŀƭ ƎǳŜǎǘ 

was Mrs. Mayling Younglao, Honorary Secretary, 

TTARP. Members were pleased overall with the 

entertainment, ambience and meal. 

 

4. Seven lucky attendees won door prizes donated 

by Xtra Foods, Flour Mills, Coco Cola, Bermudez 

and Price Club.  Additionally, two of our members 

Patsy Paul and Merle Sandiford donated gift bags.  

Some of our expenses were offset through a 

generous donation from Phoenix Gas Company.  

We wish to thank all who ensured we ended 2019 

with a bang. 

 

5. The first fundraiser for 2020 was our Carnival 

Cooler Lime, which was held on Friday 7th 

February, at the Chaguanas Community Centre. 

Over one hundred (100) persons were in 

attendance. This comprised of Ole Mas, Calypso 

and Queens of Carnival competitions. J Wave 

(Jessie Mc Barrow) and Sista Ron provided some 

sweet Soca for the appreciative audience. The 

evening was further enhanced by the band 

ŜƴǘƛǘƭŜŘ ΨvǳŜŜƴǎ ƻŦ /ŀǊƴƛǾŀƭΩ ōǊƻǳƎƘǘ ƻǳǘ ōȅ ǘƘŜ 

Central Pride Models.  Patrons danced to their 

hearts' delight at the end of the formal 

entertainment. The DJ was Michael Lawrence. 

The MC was Yvonne Knights. A good time was 

had by all. 

 

6. On February 20th, 2020 thirty-eight (38) of our 

members and well-wishers journeyed to NAPA, 

Port of Spain to enjoy the free concert entitled 

'Kaiso for Silvers' hosted by the Ministry of Public 

Utilities in conjunction with the Ministry of 

Culture and Creative Arts.  The show consisted of 

a mixture of vintage and new calypsos.  Lord 

Nelson brought down the house with a number 

of oldies.  Congratulations go out to one of our 

members, Kathleen Helenese-Paul, who won one 

of the available hampers.  This activity was the 

last time we were able to gather in the spirit of 

camaraderie as three weeks later all activities 

came to a halt due to the Covid 19 restrictions. 

Many of us believed that we would have resumed 

activities within a few months.  This was not to 

be.  

 

It eventually dawned on us that we will be in this 

mode for quite some time and we embarked on a 

series of virtual events to keep our membership 

united.  The Chat groups previously opened mainly for 

news and views on matters relating to TTARP, became 

a social event channel where we would send out daily 

greetings, congratulations and best wishes or sadly, 

condolences.  Ever-so-often a challenge was thrown 

out to the group members which got our adrenaline 

pumping. The challenges came in various forms - 

requests to post pictures of flowers and veggies grown 

in our gardens; antiques in the home near and dear to 

ǳǎΤ ŎǊŀŦǘǎ ƳŀŘŜ ƻǾŜǊ ǘƘŜ ȅŜŀǊǎ ƻǊ ΨŘǊŜǎǎ ǳǇ ŘŀȅΩΦ  !ƴȅ 

member is free to suggest a challenge.  Most 
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members participate-some actively, others simple 

view and cheer on.  The undermentioned are some of 

our virtual activities and challenges. 

 

a. In October 2020 the Central Pride Models 

presented their End of Year Fashion Collection 

under the direction of their Coordinator, Mrs. 

Carol Huggins-Benjamin. This included both 

youngsters and seniors. The collection featured 

casual, elegantly casual and formal wear and 

was indeed a virtual fashion show; 

  

b. On March 24th 2021 we celebrated our 18th 

Anniversary. Members accepted the challenge 

to post a picture of themselves on the Chat 

toasting and congratulating Central Pride on its 

achievement.  This enabled great camaraderie 

as members took full advantage of our 1st 

challenge; 

 

c. On April 03rd the general membership were 

again challenged to decorate a hat and model it 

on the chat. Several members participated with 

various creative ideas in the Easter Bonnet 

Challenge; 

 

d.  On April 04th the Central Pride Models led by 

their Coordinator, Mrs. Carol Huggins- 

Benjamin, delighted members with a virtual 

Easter Hat Parade. This comprised of 

fashionable hats and matching outfits.  Our 

thanks go out to Carol Benjamin for taking this 

initiative and keeping us well entertained; 

  

e. On April 13th, we posted a Plant Challenge on 

our Chat group to encourage our members who 

had taken up planting to show off the results of 

ǘƘŜƛǊ ΩƎǊŜŜƴ ǘƘǳƳōǎΦΩ ¢ƘŜ ǊŜǎǳƭǘ ǿŀǎ ŀƳŀȊƛƴƎ ŀǎ 

members posted a wide variety of produce 

ranging from fruits, vegetables to flowers. It 

was truly a virtual garden experience; 

 

f. On June 11th our challenge related to Antiques 

in our homes. Members posted pictures of a 

variety of items inclusive of heirlooms handed 

down through generations. It was definitely a 

walk down memory lane; 

 

g. We took on a much more serious challenge on 

July 04th when we held our Day of Prayer. 

Members were invited to post a prayer on the 

chat in which we prayed, inter alia, for the 

Nation and by extension the world that this 

pandemic and the grief that accompanies it will 

soon come to an end and we can revert to life 

as we knew it; 

 

h. During the Emancipation weekend celebrated 

on August 01st and 02nd members accepted the 

challenge to post themselves on the Chat 

dressed in their ethnic wear.  It was undeniably 

a virtual Fashion show; and 

 

i. Trinidad and Tobago celebrated Independence 

Day on August 31st.  That day saw our members 

in virtual action once more as they accepted the 

challenge to post pics of themselves dressed in 

the national colours of red, white and black.   

 

Birthday Celebrations 

On November 21st 2019, the Golden Voices held their 

Christmas Party and birthday celebrations for those 

members born between September and December.  

There was much gaiety and camaraderie as persons 

sang, danced and enjoyed the delicious meal prepared 

for the occasion.  That turned out to be the last such 

activity. Birthday greetings are now done through our 

Chat groups. 
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Interactive Meetings 

For the period under review, we held three (3) 

meetings as follows:   In 2019 meetings were held on 

September 17th and November 14th.  In 2020, a 

meeting was held on January 16th.  All other meetings 

were cancelled due to the onslaught of the Covid- 19 

virus.  At each meeting, our Guest Speaker brought us 

pertinent information relating to Herbal Supplements 

and Cellular Nutrition and NIS Retirement Benefits.  

On November 14th we incorporated the meeting with 

our 2nd annual Craft Market. This event saw several 

persons attending with a view to both sell their wares 

and make use of the opportunity to do their early 

Christmas shopping.  It turned out to be both a 

business meeting and a fun day as it attracted a lot of 

camaraderie.  All meetings included a question and 

answer segment where members were able to seek 

answers to various questions. The Treasurer, Mrs. 

Portia De Silva- Ifill, gave us up to date reports on our 

finances. 

 

Outreach Events 

a. On Friday 27th September 2019 some members of 

the Golden Voices paid a visit to Mr. & Mrs. Ulric 

Gibson who lost their son, Sean Gibson, a Special 

Olympian, in a violent incident. His father, Ulric 

'Ricky' Gibson, was our former singing instructor.  

Sean successfully represented T&T in several 

international meets and his parents proudly 

displayed the various medals won.  During our 

visit, we sang and comforted the family who 

joined us in song. Ricky and the group fondly 

recalled the former days at the Centre. 

 

b. On Tuesday 12th December 2019 some members 

from the Board and the Golden Voices paid our 

annual visit to the Beckles Street Home for the 

Aged, Chaguanas to spread the Christmas cheer.  

We entertained the residents with songs and 

provided a sumptuous Christmas lunch and 

tokens.  The members sang, danced, and 

generally had a good time. 

 

c. On Saturday April 10th 2021 the Chairperson, Ms. 

Faith Calliste, the Vice-Chair, Mrs. Janet Rawlins 

and the PRO, Mrs. Yvonne Knights, visited the 

Beckles Street Home for the Aged which had 

been temporarily relocated to Chase Village.  We 

took with us a sumptuous meal complete with 

drinks, dessert and tokens.  We did not stay to 

entertain as normally done due to the covid 

restrictions.  This was at no cost to the Zone as 

some members funded the event.  A special 

thanks go out to Mrs. Rawlins who coordinated 

the effort. 

 

d. The Zonal Executive agreed, through Round 

Robin, that we should participate in the St. 

Vincent and the Grenadines Initiative to a total of 

two thousand dollars ($2,000.00).  As a 

ŎƻƴǎŜǉǳŜƴŎŜΣ ŀƴŘ ƛƴ ŀŎŎƻǊŘŀƴŎŜ ǿƛǘƘ IhΩǎ ƪƛƴŘ 

gesture a cheque was made out and handed over 

to HO to enable us to meet the mandate of the 

Board. 

 

Conclusion 

Central Pride continues in lock-down mode with 

members wondering when it will all end.  Some days 

seem like a never-ending nightmare as members 

grapple with the new normal and the many challenges 

they present.  Many of our members are comorbid 

and fall within the vulnerable group.  We are aware of 

the many dangers that accompany our desire to meet, 

mingle and hug as our members have been touched, 

some more than others, by the dreaded Corona virus.  

Wǳǎǘ ǿƘŜƴ ǿŜ ǘƘƻǳƎƘǘ ǿŜ ǿŜǊŜ ǎŜŜƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ΨƭƛƎƘǘ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ 

ŜƴŘ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ǘǳƴƴŜƭΩ ǘƘǊƻǳƎƘ ǾŀŎŎƛƴŀǘƛƻƴΣ ŎƻƳŜǎ aǊΦ 

Delta ς a strain more serious than the original. 
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In light of the above, the Board has agreed to continue 

with our virtual activities and, through the National 

Trust of Trinidad and Tobago, include virtual tours to 

places of Interest until there is an ease in transmission 

to enable resumption of physical activities.  

 

On behalf of the Executive and members of Central 

Pride we hereby thank all who contributed to our 

success in spite of the many challenges presented. 

Special thanks go out to Head Office with particular 

reference to Mr. Peter Peña, President and Mrs. 

Mayling Younglao, Honorary Secretary, who kept in 

touch with the Zone and have been very supportive 

during this time, members of the Entertainment and 

Fundraising and Asset Committees, our members, 

sponsors, supporters and well-wishers who all played 

a part in our survival. 

 

We hereby extend to all, inclusive of members of the 

various Zones, a very Merry Christmas and a Bright 

and Prosperous 2022.  We join the nation and indeed 

ǘƘŜ ǿƻǊƭŘΣ ƛƴ ǇǊŀȅƛƴƎ ǘƘŀǘΣ ǿƛǘƘ DƻŘΩǎ ƘŜƭǇΣ ǘƘƛǎ 

coming year will be brighter and definitely more 

prosperous than both 2020 and 2021. 

 

Respectfully submitted by  

Mrs. Yvonne Knights,  

PRO of the /ƘŀƎǳŀƴŀǎ άCentral tǊƛŘŜέ Zonal Group. 

/ƘŀƎǳŀƴŀǎ ά/ŜƴǘǊŀƭ tǊƛŘŜέ ½ƻƴŀƭ DǊƻǳǇ 

Venue: The Central Indoor Sport Arena, Manic Street, 

(new Saith Park), Chaguanas. 

Meetings: Every other month (11:00 am) 

 

TOBAGO (CORALS) ZONAL GROUP 

Our list of Elected Officers are as follows: - 

 

Selby Cole  - Chairman 

Winston Gordon - Vice-Chairman 

Rawle Anderson - Secretary 

Heather Caruth  - Assistant Secretary 

Geoffrey Lewis  - Treasurer 

Auldith Barry  - Assistant Treasurer 

Pamela Hepburn - Trustee 

Roger Brathwaite - Trustee 

Zilpah Edwards-Moore - PRO 
(All of the above were returned to a second (2nd) 

consecutive term in office in March 2021) 

 

Activities, Achievements and Accomplishments 

(during the period under review) 

The period presently under review has certainly been 

extraordinary in so many ways. Beginning, very calmly, 

ƛƴ {ŜǇǘŜƳōŜǊ нлмфΣ Ƨǳǎǘ ŀŦǘŜǊ ǘƘŜ !ǎǎƻŎƛŀǘƛƻƴΩǎ !ƴƴǳŀƭ 

General Meeting, none of us were aware of what 

strange occurrences awaited us in the near future.  

 

In March 2020, we had just received two (2) 

Presentations, one (1) from a Police Youth 

Organization about how we could contribute to the 

future and well-being of our Youth, and the other 

from a well-known Health Professional on the 

symptoms of the Corona Virus. Before very long, 

however, we realized that these Lectures would be 

our last face-to-face experiences for quite a while. 

This period, then, marked the start of our ongoing 

efforts to stay in communication with our members by 

means of alternative electronic means. 

 

In fact, from the very beginning of this epidemic, our 

Management Committee has been attempting to 

think out of the box. As one (1) example, our Group 

has continually encouraged our members to 

participate in a WhatsApp Community (which now 

numbers approximately 140 persons). This 

communication link is at this time our main means of 

interacting with our Membership-and of disseminating 

needed information to our Group. 

 

Some of the contact methods we have been using are: 
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ü Online monthly meetings; 

 

ü Introduction of a variety of subjects, geared to 

meet the challenges of our present scenario 

(again via the online platform); 

 

ü We have also started a Facebook page to ensure 

maximum exposure of our ideas; 

 

ü Some Members have also recommended virtual 

Classes in topics such as Computer Literacy, as 

well as hobbies such as the making of soap or 

Instruction in Culinary Skills; 

 

ü We are also engaged in preparing our members 

to participate in board games such as Scrabble 

and Sudoku (to prepare ourselves for competition 

against our other Zones); 

 

ü Due to the limited amount of physical visiting 

now being allowed, we have also resorted to 

contacting our Sick, Shut-in or Bereaved by 

means of telephone communication; and 

 

ü Last but not least, we have devised set message 

templates to attract and contact Members whose 

names are in our catchment area but with whom 

we are not yet acquainted (Marketing and 

Visibility therefore). 

 

Whither the FUTURE? 

Our recommendation, to ourselves and to all the 

other Zones? Please keep on KEEPING ON. Continue 

seeking new and innovative methods to keep in 

contact with your zonal Membership, because this 

state of affairs may not revert completely to where it 

was before. Share information with other Zones, so 

that, together, we may be able to reach more 

members. 

And what about Fund-Raising Activities? You may just 

be able to reach more prospective persons, elderly 

and otherwise, when you organize your Ventures via 

an online platform. 

 

Conclusion 

Finally, dear Members, continue to BELIEVE IN 

YOURSELVES, keep a cheerful spirit and, as the Mighty 

Sparrow stated so many years ago, AGE IS 

w9![[¸ΧάW¦{¢ ! b¦a.9wέΗΗ 

 

Respectfully submitted by  

Mr. Selby Cole,  

Chairman of the Tobago ά/ƻǊŀƭǎέ Zonal Group. 

Tobago (Corals) Zonal Group 

Venue: Happy Haven School, Signal Hill, Tobago. 

Meetings: Every 2nd Saturday of the month (3:00 pm) 

 

DIEGO MARTIN ZONAL GROUP 

Diego Martin, Western Pearls activities were 

conducted on the second Saturday of every month, 

from 3:00 pm to 5:00 pm. 

 

Our last meeting was held in the month of February, 

2020 and ceased thereafter due to the Covid-19 

Pandemic. 

 

A group chat was organized by the Chairperson, which 

allowed for communication and information to be 

shared among members. In November 2020, a Virtual 

meeting was organized with the assistant of Mr. Kern 

Williams, the Manager of TTARP head office. This 

meeting lasted for forty (40) minutes and was 

attended by three (3) Executive members and ten (10) 

other ordinary members.  

 

With the Covid still plaguing the country, no other 

meetings were held.   
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Respectfully submitted by  

Mrs. Aneta George, 

Assistant Secretary of the Diego Martin ά²ŜǎǘŜǊƴ tŜŀǊƭǎέ 

Group. 

5ƛŜƎƻ aŀǊǘƛƴ ά²ŜǎǘŜǊƴ tŜŀǊƭǎέ ½ƻƴŀƭ DǊƻǳǇ  

Venue: North Diego Martin Community Centre, 

Church Street, Diego Martin 

Meetings: Every 2nd Saturday of the month (3:00 pm) 

 

FYZABAD ZONAL GROUP 

The CȅȊŀōŀŘ άCƻǊŜǾŜǊ DǊŜŜƴέ ½ƻƴŀƭ DǊƻǳǇ which was 

formed in March 2007, is happy to submit the 

following report. 

 

A Report on activities within our Zone for the period 

Sept 2019 to Aug 2020: - 

 

1. Fyzabad Regional Community Complex (FRCC) 

invited our members to a concert at OWTU 

Building Fyzabad, featuring the Police Band, on 

07th September 2019 at 3:00pm. Members who 

attended were treated to a pleasurable evening 

of live music and entertainment. 

 

2. Three (3) members travelled to Tobago to attend 

the Blue Food Festival on 18th-21st October 

2019, for sampling of some of a variety of dishes 

made from the indigenous root made by 

Tobagonians. 

 

3. The Caroni Bird Sanctuary enticed our members 

on 24th October 2019; where a boat ride down 

the Caroni River was experienced, with a view of 

the ecological site which comprises mangrove 

wetlands with a variety of flora and fauna as well 

as the beautiful Scarlet Ibis soaring in the skies, 

then coming home to roost. Members had a jolly 

time with great comradery. 

 

4. Our Chairman and Public Relations Officer (PRO) 

attended the wreath laying ceremony for 

Remembrance Day at the designated site in 

Fyzabad. 

 

5. As part of the Fyzabad Regional Community 

/ƻƳǇƭŜȄ όCw//ύ άLƴƴƻǾŀǘƛƻƴ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ /ƻƳƳǳƴƛǘȅέΣ 

a Tea Party/ Fashion Show was held on 20th 

October 2019. A few members from our group 

attended and stated they had a marvellous 

evening. 

 

6. Some members represented our Zone at the 

TTARP Golden 5k Walk-Run on Saturday 2nd 

November 2019 where they all had a wonderful 

time. 

 

7. Fyzabad Regional Community Complex (FRCC) 

invited seven (7) members of our group to the 

Senior Citizens Luncheon on Sunday 24th 

November 2019. Members stated that it was an 

enjoyable evening of entertainment and a 

Delightful Lunch. 

 

8. Six (6) members attended the TTARPs Christmas 

DŀƭŀΣ ǘƘŜƳŜŘ άDŀǘǎōȅέ ƻƴ ноǊŘ bƻǾŜƳōŜǊ нл19 

at the Centre of Excellence. We were greeted by 

a beautifully decorated venue, had great 

comradery with other zone members, a 

sumptuous meal, received Christmas gifts, 

sensational entertainment and all in all a magical 

evening. 

 

9. Our Christmas Luncheon was hosted at the scenic 

Sanderson Park, Fyzabad on Thursday 28th 

November, 2019. We were serenaded by our 

choir and DJ for an afternoon filled with 

traditional parang and Christmas music.  A 

sumptuous meal was served and a fun-filled time 

was had by all. 
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10. We also enjoyed a Birthday Party for members 

from May 2019 to December 2019 on 12th 

December 2019, with Birthday celebrants 

receiving gifts.  Our meal was prepared by 

members and a buffet was served.  Three (3) 

hampers were also distributed to needy persons. 

 

11. A Christmas Luncheon was held for our outgoing 

Executive members on 19th December 2019, at 

Canton Palace, San Fernando in appreciation for 

their service to the zone over the period. 

 

12. ²ƛǘƘ ƻǳǊ ǘƘŜƳŜ ά! /ŜƭŜōǊŀǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ [ƻǾŜέ ŦƻǊ 

Valentines 2020, members gathered at Guapo 

Beach Resort, Point Fortin on 14th February, 

2020 for an afternoon of food and drinks 

prepared by members who greeted each other 

with love and affection. 

 

13. Fyzabad Forever Green Zone Annual General 

Meeting was held on 20th February 2020.  The 

New Executive Members for 2020 ς 2022 are as 

follows: 

 

Chairman - Monica Nelson 

Vice-Chairman - Judith De Boulay 

Treasurer - Hermina Timothy 

Secretary - Kay Francis 

Assistant Secretary - Parmatie G. Deokiesingh 

Public Relations Officer - Errol Blackett 

Trustee  - Monica Des Etages 

Trustee - Mavis Andrews 

Committee Member - Yvonne Creese 

Committee Member - Indra Ramsaran 

Committee Member - Paulina Bermudez 

Committee Member - Krishna Ramdass 

Committee Member - Worrell De Boulay 

 

After our Annual General Meeting, ten (10) 

members also attended a Calypso Show which 

was hosted at NAPA for an enjoyable evening 

with great live performances from entertainers 

and ended with refreshments. 

 

14. Three (3) members from the Executive, 

attended the By-Law Review, Operational and 

Procedure Seminar in March 2020 at TTARP 

Head Office in Belmont, Port of Spain. 

 

During the last year Fyzabad Forever Green Zone 

gained eleven (11) New Members, while Five (5) 

Members were lost. 

 

Upcoming Activities include: - 

¶ Birthday Party for Members for the period Jan to 

Apr 2020 on Thursday 23rd April 2020; and 

¶ aƻǘƘŜǊΩǎ 5ŀȅ ŀƴŘ CŀǘƘŜǊΩǎ 5ŀȅ /ŜƭŜōǊŀǘƛƻƴǎ ς 

Date to be announced. 

 

Both activities are carded to take place at the Fyzabad 

Regional Community Complex. 

 

A Report on activities within our Zone for the period 

2020 September to 2021 August: - 

 

Due to the COVID-19 (Coronavirus) Pandemic ς and 

the Imposition of Cessation of Non-Essential Services 

mandated by the Government of Trinidad & Tobago 

and the following State of Emergency which began in 

March 2020, no meetings were held for the present 

period. 

 

1. Members kept in touch via Social-Media 

(WhatsApp) for the period. 

 

2. Members who were ill during this period were 

visited while adhering to all Covid-19 Safety 

Protocols. 
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3. A bouquet of flowers was presented to one 

member. 

 

4. Condolence wreaths were sent to family 

members that were lost during this period. 

 

5. ! Řƻƴŀǘƛƻƴ ǿŀǎ ƳŀŘŜ Ǿƛŀ ǘƘŜ άDƻ CǳƴŘ aŜ 

tǊƻƧŜŎǘέ ǘƻ ŀ ƳŜƳōŜǊΩǎ ŘŀǳƎƘǘŜǊΦ 

 

6. A donation of school supplies to a members Alma 

Mata, St. Crispens Anglican School. Santa Flora 

 

7. No new members for this period while six (6) 

members were lost. 

 

The Executive Members for 2020 ς 2022 remained the 

same as before. 

Respectfully submitted by 

Parmatie G. Deokiesingh, 
Assistant Secretary of the CȅȊŀōŀŘ ά9ǾŜǊƎǊŜŜƴέ ½ƻƴŀƭ Group 

CȅȊŀōŀŘ ά9ǾŜǊƎǊŜŜƴέ ½ƻƴŀƭ DǊƻǳǇ 

Venue: Fyzabad Regional Community Complex (FRCC) 

Meetings: Every 3rd Thursday of the month (3:30 pm) 

 

LA BREA ZONAL GROUP 

The La Brea άBlack Goldέ Seniors group have not 

undertaken any activities from March 2020 to date.  In 

March 2020 the government instituted several 

measures to stem the tide of the COVID 19 pandemic. 

One such measure was the closure of all Community 

centres and the restrictions of the gathering of 

persons of a certain number.  Meetings therefore, had 

to be put on hold.  

 

The La Brea Zonal Executive have been making an 

effort to meet virtually via zoom.  These meetings 

were limited in number and have been plagued by 

several technology issues including the unfamiliarity of 

the zoom app and the internet. So far, the use of 

zoom has been limited to the Executive because of 

restricted usage and the unavailability of zoom on 

membership devices.  

 

The group await the return of some semblance of 

normalcy to return to its regular activities. 

 

Respectfully submitted by 

Mr. Dennis Marchan, 

Chairman of the La Brea άBlack Goldέ ½ƻƴŀƭ DǊƻǳǇ. 

[ŀ .ǊŜŀ άBlack Goldέ ½ƻƴŀƭ DǊƻǳǇ 

Venue: La Brea Community Centre, La Brea. 

Meetings: Every 3rd Thursday of the month (5:00 pm) 

 

TOBAGO (PEMBROKE) ZONAL GROUP 

Pleasant day to everyone, it is a pleasure to greet all 

ƻǳǊ ŦŜƭƭƻǿ ¢¢!wtΩǎ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎ ƻƴŎŜ ŀƎŀƛƴ ƛƴ WŜǎǳǎΩ 

name and to thank God for his mercy for keeping us 

alive so that we can once again meet, even though it is 

not in the usual way, but this is the new normal for 

the time being. 

 

Our Zonal Executives who continue to serve our 

members are: - 

 

Name Position 

Lecia Ross Chairman 

Agnes Alfred Vice Chairman 

Carmen Charles Secretary 

Gloria Andrews Asst. Secretary 

Umilta Edwards Treasurer 

Christa Stewart Trustee 

Eslyn George Trustee 

John Davis P.R.O. 

Merle Romeo Events Coordinator 

Eura Cornwall Member 

Joyce Forde Member 
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Juliet Murray Member 

Mona Phillips Member 

Wilma Reid Member 

 

September 2019       

This period started with a lot of challenges, such as we 

were unsure of a venue to keep our meetings, since 

we were informed that the Pembroke Community 

Centre, where we had kept meetings for the last ten 

years, would be undergoing renovations from the last 

quarter of the year 2019. 

 

Permission was sought and granted for us to use the 

Pembroke Heritage Park for a while, as this venue was 

also due for renovations. A letter was then sent to the 

Chief Administrator in the Office of the Chief 

Secretary, Tobago House of Assembly requesting her 

assistance in locating a suitable meeting place. 

Approval was granted for Pembroke Cultural Stars 

(TTARP) to occupy a former Government Quarters 

which is situated at #126 Goldsborough, Tobago to be 

used as our meeting place and a Senior Citizen Activity 

Centre. 

 

During this time, we continued to meet as regular as 

possible, even though at times meeting had to be held 

ŀǘ ŀ ƳŜƳōŜǊΩǎ ƘƻƳŜΦ 

 

November to December 2019 

We held our Annual Variety Concert on Sunday 24th 

November 2019 at the Glamorgan Multi-Purpose 

Centre. 

 

Some members attended a Symposium held by the 

5ƛǾƛǎƛƻƴ ƻŦ IŜŀƭǘƘΣ ²ŜƭƭƴŜǎǎ ϧ CŀƳƛƭȅ !ŦŦŀƛǊǎ ƻƴ ά¢ƘŜ 

9ƭŘŜǊƭȅέΦ 

 

Some members were invited to attend a Dinner held 

by the {ƛǎǘŜǊ aŀǊǘƘŀΩǎ {ŜƴƛƻǊ CƻǳƴŘŀǘƛƻƴ ƻƴ пth 

December 2019. 

 

We also celebrated with a Christmas Dinner at the 

Magdalena Hotel, where members were dined, 

serenaded, and exchanged gifts to close off the Old 

Year. 

 

January to December 2020  

This year started with our plans for the New Year, 

especially getting the building in readiness for our use, 

although we were grateful for our new home, 

however we discovered that it needed some major 

repairs as there was no electricity or water 

connection. An extension was needed to 

accommodate a kitchen and the relocation of the 

toilet/bath to allow for more space for meetings.   

Also repairs to the roof had to be made.  

 

We reached out to the Administrator, Division of 

Infrastructure, Tobago House of Assembly for some 

assistance.  However, all our plans got derailed with 

the shutting down of the country due to the 

pandemic. 

 

From July 2020, the Administrator, Division of 

Infrastructure, THA assigned workers under URP to 

assist with the repairs to the building, however 

because of no water or electricity, this was a 

challenge.  It took us some months to have these 

matters sorted out.  Letters we sent out to corporate 

agencies for financial assistance to help meet the cost 

of these expenditure. We are still awaiting response 

from some of them. 
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Community Outreach   

The group was unable to hold regular general meeting 

with members during this period because of the 

pandemic.  Members of the Executive were able to 

meet sometimes.  Our Annual General Meeting was 

again postponed, so there have been no changes in 

our Executive. 

 

We are hoping that if all goes well, our AGM will be 

held in 2022. 

 

We held a Christmas Hamper distribution during 

December 2020 to members of the group and some 

needy families of the Community. 

 

January to August 2021 

In 2021, no activities have been held by the Group, in 

accordance with the Public Health Protocol, except for 

some meetings with the Supervisor of URP, who is in 

charge with the renovation of the building to discuss 

the plans of work.  Currently, we are awaiting 

approval of the Commission of Self Help to purchase 

the material for the replacement of the roof. 

 

We are hoping that the building will be ready for use 

by the first quarter of 2022. 

 

Finally, on behalf of the members of the Pembroke 

Cultural Stars (TTARP) I would like to thank the 

Executive of TTARP, especially the Office Manager, 

Mr. Kern Williams for all the support and guidance 

received. 

 

Finally, we thank the Lord for keeping us safe in this 

trying time may he continue to give us health and 

strength. 

 

Respectfully submitted by 

Ms. Carmen Charles, 

Secretary of the Tobago - Pembroke ά/ǳƭǘǳǊŀƭ {ǘŀǊǎέ 

Zonal Group. 

Tobago (Pembroke ά/ǳƭǘǳǊŀƭ {ǘŀǊǎέ) Zonal Group 

Venue: Pembroke Community Centre, Todd St., Tobago 

Meetings: Every 2nd and 4th Mondays of the month at 

(3:30 pm) 

 

PRINCES TOWN/RIO CLARO ZONAL GROUP 

άDŜǘǘƛƴƎ hƭŘ Lǎ aŀƴŘŀǘƻǊȅΣ .ǳǘ CŜŜƭƛƴƎ hƭŘ Lǎ 

hǇǘƛƻƴŀƭέ- Anonymous 

 

TTARP is one year older and congratulations are in 

order for our hard-working management team and 

Head Office Staff for guiding us through these difficult 

times. 

 

The Princes ¢ƻǿƴκwƛƻ /ƭŀǊƻ άwƻȅŀƭǎέ Ȋƻƴŀƭ ƎǊƻǳǇ 

membership stands at sixty-eight (68) persons, having 

recently lost a few of our members.   

 

This year, 2021, we celebrated our 20th anniversary, 

and must say thanks to all persons who have 

contributed in any way to the development and the 

many successes of this Zone of TTARP. Special thanks 

to Ms. Margaret Rampersad who was instrumental in 

the formation in January 2001. 

 

Sharing this momentous occasion with us is Tobago 

Corals. Congratulations Tobago Corals on your 20th 

Anniversary as well. 

 

The overarching focus for this report is ά¢¢!wt 

Forever - Even in the Covid-мф tŀƴŘŜƳƛŎέΦ   My 

ŦǊƛŜƴŘǎΣ tǊƛƴŎŜǎ ¢ƻǿƴ κ wƛƻ /ƭŀǊƻ άwƻȅŀƭǎέ ƛǎ ŀ ǎǘǊƻƴƎ 

group that is determined to succeed even when the 

situation is different and difficult. During these trying 

times we are using technology to keep in contact with 

one another. As we encounter our challenges, we 
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work together as a team to help and support one 

another.   

 

Our Executive term of office ended on 20th March, 

2021.  However, we were unable to have elections 

due to the Covid 19 pandemic. As such, we sought 

approval for the current executive to remain in office 

until it is safe to conduct physical meetings.  

 

Our Executive Team Members are: - 

Chairman   ς Stanley Joseph 

Vice Chairman  ς Franklyn Farrel 

Secretary   ς Annmarie Paul Roberts  

Public Relations Officer ς Ramchand Kalipersad  

Treasurer   ς Patricia Noel 

 

Activities for the Period Sept ς Dec 2019 

¶ 12th Sept - Annual General Meeting 2018ς2019, 

Centre of Excellence, Macoya. 

 

¶ 21st Sept - Monthly meeting and Birthday 

celebrations May 2019 ς Aug. 2019. 

 

¶ 4th Oct - άwƻȅŀƭǎέ ŀǘǘŜƴŘŜŘ ¢¢!wt bŀǘƛƻƴŀƭ !ǿŀǊŘ 

Celebration hosted by Arima Angels. 

 

¶ 5th Oct - άwƻȅŀƭǎέ ǾƛǎƛǘŜŘ DǳŀǇƻ .ŜŀŎƘ wŜǎƻǊǘΦ   

 

¶ 19th Oct - άwƻȅŀƭǎέ aƻƴǘƘƭȅ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎΦ 5ƛǾŀƭƛ ƭǳƴŎƘ 

and celebrations. 

 

¶ 31st Oct - Visit to Las Cuevas Beach Facility with 

Princes Town Senior Activity Centre.   

 

¶ 2nd Nov - TTARP / M&M Insurance 5k Walk/Run.  

¢ƘŜ άwƻȅŀƭǎέ ǿŜǊŜ ǿŜƭƭ ǊŜǇǊŜǎŜƴǘŜŘΦ 

Congratulations to the Prize Winners. 

 

¶ 16th Nov - άwƻȅŀƭǎέ aƻƴǘƘƭȅ aŜŜǘƛƴƎ ŀƴŘ 

Birthday celebrations (for those who celebrated 

birthdays between September ς December 2019). 

 

¶ 23rd Nov - TTARP Christmas Gala at Centre of 

Excellence. 

 

¶ 27th Nov - άwƻȅŀƭǎέ /ƘǊƛǎǘƳŀǎ [ǳƴŎƘ ŀǘ {ƻƻƴƎǎ 

Great Wall San Fernando. 

 

¶ 30th Nov - Seminar hosted by Belgrove Funeral 

Home on Wills and Estate Planning at Southern 

Academy of Performing Arts (SAPA). 

 

¶ 10th Dec - Purple Diamond Christmas Luncheon at 

Paria Suite, La Romain.  

 

Activities  for the Period Jan ς Dec 2020 

¶ 12th Jan ς Attended Church Service at Princes 

Town Presbyterian Church. 

 

¶ 16th Jan ς A visit on MV Logos Hope Floating 

Library.  

 

¶ 18th Jan - άwƻȅŀƭǎέ aƻƴǘƘƭȅ aŜŜǘƛƴƎ ŀƴŘ bŜǿ 

year Luncheon and Games. 

 

¶ 19th Jan - South Anglican Churches Family Day at 

Claxton Bay. 

 

¶ 29th Jan - άwƻȅŀƭǎέ 9ȄŜŎǳǘƛǾŜ aŜƳōŜǊǎ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎΦ 

 

¶ 31st Jan ς Visit to Rancho Quemado Cocoa and 

Coffee Estate. Lecture on Honey Production and 

the Cocoa Industry, then visit to Los Eros Beach.  

 

¶ 2nd Feb - /ŀƭȅǇǎƻ ¢Ŝƴǘ Ψ.ŀŎƪ ǘƻ .ŀǎƛŎǎΩ ŀǘ 

Naparima Bowl. 
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¶ 9th Feb ς {ǇŜŎǘŀŎǳƭŀǊ /ŀƭȅǇǎƻ ¢Ŝƴǘ ά/ŀƭȅǇǎƻ 

ǘƘǊƻǳƎƘ ǘƘŜ ¸ŜŀǊǎέ ŀǘ {!t!Φ 

 

¶ 12th Feb ς Walk/Run 100 Steps at Mt. Moriah 

Road, San Fernando.   Visit to Kallicharan Mas 

Camp and Fonclair Pan Yard.  

 

¶ 14th Feb - ±ŀƭŜƴǘƛƴŜΩǎ 5ŀȅ - Breakfast at St. 

Stephens AC Hall. 

 

¶ 15th Feb ς San Fernando Calypso Tent Palms 

Club, San Fernando. 

 

¶ 16th Feb - TTARP Carnival fête at Police Mess St. 

James, Port of Spain. 

 

¶ 18th Feb - Calypso Semi Finals, Guaracara Park, 

Marabella. 

 

¶ 14th Mar - Visit to Paramin Village.  

 

All activities after March 14th, 2020 were cancelled 

due to the Covid-19 pandemic.  We used technology 

including social media to keep in touch with one 

another.  Birthday greetings and other special 

occasions were shared online.   

 

Special Thanks to the TTARP Executive for assisting 

members to become vaccinated.   

 

Activities for the period Mar 2020 ς Aug 2021  

¶ 2nd December 2020 ς TTARP Head Office Bar B 

Que Luncheon. 

¶ 31st January 2021 - Attended church service at 

Mon Repos R.C. Church. 

¶ 13th February 2021 - ±ŀƭŜƴǘƛƴŜΩǎ 5ŀȅ [ƛƳŜ ŀǘ [ŀ 

Brea Beach facility.   

 

Due to the Covid-19 Pandemic, our membership drive 

and community outreach programs suffered. 

However, as restrictions relax by the authorities, we 

will continue with our plans for the upcoming year.  

 

Future Plans 

¶ September to November 2021 - Celebrate 

Birthdays Virtually; 

¶ 1st December 2021 - Christmas Luncheon- 

Soongs Great Wall; 

¶ 9th December 2021 ς Day trip to Tobago. 

Christmas Luncheon at Magdalena Grand 

Hotel; and 

¶ 16th December 2021 ς TTARP AGM Online. 

 

Upcoming Activities for 2022 

JANUARY 2022 

¶ 15th Jan ς άwƻȅŀƭǎέ 9ȄŜŎǳǘƛǾŜ aŜŜǘƛƴƎ ŀǘ .ŜƴƧƛΩǎ 

Restaurant, Princes Town 

¶ 16th Jan - South Anglican Church Family Day  

¶ 22nd Jan ς άwƻȅŀƭǎέ aƻƴǘƘƭȅ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎ 

¶ 23rd Jan - /ƘǳǊŎƘ {ŜǊǾƛŎŜ ŀǘ {ǘΦ !ƴƴΩǎΣ Ім 

Independent Baptist Church, Indian Walk, 

Moruga Road  

 

FEBRUARY 2022 

¶ 8th Feb - St.  Stephen A.C. Cooler Lime  

¶ 10th Feb - TTARP Zonal Meeting 

¶ 12th Feb - Calypso Tent/ Pan Yard Mass Camp 

¶ 19th Feb ς άwƻȅŀƭǎέ aƻƴǘƘƭȅ aŜŜǘing, Birthday 

and Valentine Celebrations 

                

MARCH 2022 

¶ 12th Mar - άwƻȅŀƭǎέ 9ȄŜŎǳǘƛǾŜ aŜƳōŜǊǎ aŜŜǘƛƴƎΣ 

.ŜƴƧƛΩǎ wŜǎǘŀǳǊŀƴǘ  

¶ 19th Mar - άwƻȅŀƭǎέ aƻƴǘƘƭȅ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎ   

¶ 26th Mar - St. Stephens AC Boat Cruise 
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APRIL 2022 

¶ 14th Apr - TTARP Zonal Meeting 

¶ 16th, Apr - άwƻȅŀƭǎέ aƻƴǘƘƭȅ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎ ŀƴŘ 

Birthday Celebration   

¶ 24th Apr ς St. Stephens AC Harvest  

 

MAY 2022 

¶ 14th May - 9ȄŜŎǳǘƛǾŜ aŜŜǘƛƴƎΣ .ŜƴƧƛΩǎ wŜǎǘŀǳǊŀƴǘ 

¶ 7th May - Point Fortin Borough Day  

¶ 21st May - άwƻȅŀƭǎέ aƻƴǘƘƭȅ aŜŜǘƛƴƎ aƻǘƘŜǊΩǎ 

Day Celebration 

                 

JUNE 2022 

¶ 9th Jun - TTARP Zonal Meeting  

¶ 11th Jun - Visit Lady Hochoy Home      

¶ 18th Jun - aƻƴǘƘƭȅ aŜŜǘƛƴƎ ŀƴŘ CŀǘƘŜǊΩǎ 5ŀȅ 

Celebration  

   

JULY 2022 

¶ 9th Jul - άwƻȅŀƭǎέ 9ȄŜŎǳǘƛǾŜ aŜŜǘƛƴƎ .ŜƴƧƛΩǎ 

Restaurant 

¶ 16th Jul - άwƻȅŀƭǎέ aƻƴǘƘƭȅ aŜŜǘƛƴƎ  

¶ 23rd Jul - Sandy Hill Nature Park and Terrace, 

Freeport 

          

AUGUST 2022 

¶ 11th Aug - TTARP Zonal Meeting 

¶ 20th Aug - Monthly Meeting and Birthday 

Celebrations   

¶ 27th Aug - Road Trip to Cedros 

 

Community Outreach 

tǊƛƴŎŜǎ ¢ƻǿƴκ wƛƻ /ƭŀǊƻ άwƻȅŀƭǎέ Ƙŀǎ ǇƭŀƴƴŜŘ ǎƻƳŜ 

Community programs mostly at St. Stephens Anglican 

Church for the year 2021 ς 2022. 

1. Assisted with a Curry Q Fund Raiser on 

October 30th, 2021 

2. To assist in the repair of broken glass at the 

activity centre 

3. To assist in painting the Fence / Wall on the 

periphery of the building. 

4. Ongoing monthly cleanup of the church yard. 

 

Activities Done in Collaboration with Princes Town 

Senior Activity Centre. 

1. Virtual Exercise classes -Monday, Wednesday 

and Friday  

2. Each one Teach One - Tuesday (Sharing 

recipes and other skills)   

3. Art for beginners - Wednesday.  

4. Virtual bingo - 3rd Thursday. 

 

Before I close, I will like to share another quote with 

you all. 

 

Quote: ΨThe same boiling water that softens the 

Potato, Hardens the Egg.  LǘΩǎ ŀōƻǳǘ ǿƘŀǘ ȅƻǳ ŀǊŜ 

ƳŀŘŜ ƻŦΣ ƴƻǘ ǘƘŜ ŎƛǊŎǳƳǎǘŀƴŎŜǎΩ         - Anonymous  

 

Thank you, ladies and gentlemen.   

Be Safe.  

TTARP Forever Young. 

 

Respectfully submitted by 

Mrs. Annmarie Paul-Roberts, 

Secretary ƻŦ ǘƘŜ tǊƛƴŎŜǎ ¢ƻǿƴκwƛƻ /ƭŀǊƻ άwƻȅŀƭǎέ 

Zonal Group. 

Princes Town\Rio Claro άwƻȅŀƭǎέ Zonal Group 

Venue: Princes Town Senior Activity Centre, Cor. High 

Street & Lothan Junction, Princes Town Street, St. 

Stephens Anglican Church compound  

Meetings:  Every 3rd Saturday of the month (2:00 pm) 
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SAN FERNANDO ZONAL GROUP 

 

San Fernando άtǳǊǇƭŜ 5ƛŀƳƻƴŘǎέ Zonal Group  

Venue: Pleasantville Community Centre, Pleasantville. 

Meetings: Every 1st Tuesday of the month (10:00 am) 

 

SANTA CRUZ ZONAL GROUP 

Greetings!!! 

Santa Cruz Zonal Group ς Cruzers continues to 

function with the duly elected Executive of Year 2018.  

These members are: - 

 

Chairperson  -  Mrs. Yvette Wright  

Secretary  - Mrs. Donna Rosales-Gray  

Assistant Secretary   -  Ms. Janice Chase  

Treasurer    -  Mrs. Brenda Sydney  

Assistant Treasurer   -  Mrs. Naomi Mc Lean    

Communication Officer -  Ms. Jacqueline Austin  

Trustee    -  Ms. Euphemia Durant  

Trustee    -  Ms. Joan Edwards  

 

Report Post-AGM 2019 

With the COVID-19 pandemic arriving in Trinidad and 

Tobago in March 2020 and the country going into 

"lock down" mode later that same month, all activities 

of the Group had to be put on hold.  That included the 

election of a new executive as the above-mentioned 

Board has out-lived it's 2-year term of office.  A new 

Board will be constituted whenever the public health 

restrictions which are placed on large gatherings are 

lifted and we could assemble once more. However, 

Cruzers have never lost contact with each other.  We 

keep in touch, albeit virtually, by means of our 

Membership Group Chat and also our Executive Group 

Chat where daily greetings, prayers, words of 

encouragement and, in some instances, condolences 

are exchanged amongst the membership. 

 

Apart from having to cancel our planned field 

trips/outings which are so welcomed by our members, 

we regrettably had to also shelve plans for our 10th 

Anniversary celebrations which were carded for June 

13, 2020.  What a disappointment that was as we 

were already in the process of issuing invitations and 

the exciting programme as well as the budget were 

being finalized.  Upon realization that the situation 

was not a short term one the Executive agreed to 

incorporate the budget funds into our outreach 

activities.  We were therefore in a position to provide 

twenty-seven (27) families with grocery vouchers in 

May 2020.  Each voucher amounted to four hundred 

dollars ($400.00) and together with some members of 

Cruzers the beneficiaries included deserving residents 

of the Santa Cruz, Bourg Mulatresse, San Juan   

communities.  Twenty-seven (27) face masks which 

were made by a Cruzer member were also given with 

the vouchers.  

 

Outreach Activities  

Challenging times do occur without warning and in 

this regard Cruzers extended its charitable hand by 

providing financial support to a family who 

experienced an on-going medical difficulty.   Our 

group also lent its support to their BBQ organised by 

Head Office's Driver earlier this year.  

 

Conclusion 

It would be remiss of Cruzers , if thanks did not go out 

to Honourary Secretary, Mrs. Mayling Younglao and 

her team for facilitating our members through the 

NWRHA in the COVID-19 Vaccine drive.   The feedback 

from the members who responded to the call to 

submit their names to TTARP's Head Office was 

extremely favourable.   Thanks again "Team Mayling" 

for looking out for us, your appreciative TTARPees.  
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Hoping we will be able together again soon. 

 

Respectfully submitted by  

Mrs. Yvette Wright,  

/ƘŀƛǇǊŜǊǎƻƴ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ {ŀƴǘŀ /ǊǳȊ ά/ǊǳȊŜǊǎέ ½ƻƴŀƭ DǊƻǳǇΦ 

{ŀƴǘŀ /ǊǳȊ ά/ǊǳȊŜǊǎέ ½ƻƴŀƭ DǊƻǳǇ 

Venue: Bourg Mulatresse RC Parish Hall, Santa Cruz. 

Meetings:  Every 4th Friday of the month at (5:30 pm)  

 

THANKS 

Thanks to M&M Insurance Brokering Services 

particularly the staff of the San Fernando branch for 

their continued dedicated services to TTARP members 

in the South. 

 

DƻŘΩǎ ōƭŜǎǎƛƴƎǎ ŀƴŘ ǎǇŜŎƛŀƭ ǘƘŀƴƪǎ ǘƻ YŜǊƴ ²ƛƭƭƛŀƳǎΣ 

Denise Joseph, Kaneisha John-Baptiste, Candice 

Shade-Cooke, Michelle Nunes, Louise Quamina and 

Debra Antoine for their commitment and dedication 

to their respective roles. 

 

To all TTARP members present and those viewing this 

AGM online, on behalf of the Executive Board and 

Zonal Executives, we thank you for your support. 

 

DƻŘΩǎ .ƭŜǎǎƛƴƎǎ ŀƴŘ ǊŜƳŜƳōŜǊ ǘƻ ƎŜǘ ǾŀŎŎƛƴŀǘŜŘ ŀƴŘ 

be safe. 

 

 

 

....................................... 

Mayling Younglao 
Hon. Secretary. 
Dated this 16th day of December 2021 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



  

Appendix I 
 
TTARP Budget Proposal/Recommendations for 2021/2022 
 

Theme I: Nurturing Our Greatest Assets    
Key Result Area: Sustainable Families and Communities    
   

V2030 Goals  
National 
Outcomes  

Proposed Initiative & Description  Implementation Strategy 
Affected 
Legislation  

The healthcare system 
will be sustainable and 
modern and deliver 
higher standards of 
healthcare  

Improved 
Health Service 
Delivery 

(i) Creation of a National Health 
Database System and the 
issuance of a National Medical 
Card for persons 60 years and 
over. 
 
(ii) Inclusion of Alzheimer's 
medications in CDAP. 
 
(iii) Establishment of a Special 
Diabetic Institute with emphasis 
on outpatient care and 
preventative medicine. 
 
(iv) Hospitals and Health Care 
Facilities should have visiting 
Chiropodists (Podiatrists) at least 
once per month. 
  

Persons should be 
required to apply for the 
National Medical Card at 
Health Centers throughout 
Trinidad and Tobago. 
TTARP can provide 
volunteer support at 
government health 
institutions and other 
facilities in Trinidad and 
Tobago. 

(a) Regional 
Health 
Authorities 
(Amendment) 
Act 2012 
 
(b) The 
Appropriation 
(Financial Year 
2021) Act 

  
Provision of a Geriatric Ward at 
all Hospitals.  

A Note for Cabinet 
submitted by the Minister 
of Health for Cabinet's 
consideration and 
approval 

(a) Regional 
Health 
Authorities 
(Amendment) 
Act 2012 
 
(b) The 
Appropriation 
(Financial Year 
2021) Act 
  

The people will be 
empowered to lead 
healthy lifestyles  

Healthy 
Lifestyles 
Adopted  

Priority should be given to: - 
(a) regular public health 
education programmes 
promoting healthy life styles; and 
 
(b) physical medicine comprising 
physical therapy, occupational 
therapy and speech therapy.  
When initiated early and 
successfully, can significantly 
improve the rehabilitative/ 
curative outcomes for patients.  
This can also decrease the length 
of stay and re-hospitalisation of 
patients.  

These programmes should 
be scheduled each month 
in various convenient and 
accessible locations 
throughout Trinidad and 
Tobago. TTARP can 
provide volunteer support 
at government health 
institutions and other 
facilities in Trinidad and 
Tobago. 

(a) Regional 
Health 
Authorities 
(Amendment) 
Act 2012 
 
(b) The 
Appropriation 
(Financial Year 
2021) Act 



  

V2030 Goals  
National 
Outcomes  

Proposed Initiative & Description  Implementation Strategy 
Affected 
Legislation  

Social Services 
Delivery will be 
improved to better 
serve the needs of 
vulnerable groups  

Enhanced 
Effectiveness of 
the Social Safety 
Net  

TTARP should be represented on 
the Pension Reform Working 
Group.   

Preparation of a Note for 
Cabinet appointing a 
representative of TTARP 
on the Pension Reform 
Working Group. TTARP is 
the largest representative 
of retirees and 
stakeholder group in 
Trinidad and Tobago and 
should be a stakeholder 
on the Pension Reform 
Working Group. 
  

Not Applicable 

  
In keeping with the revised 
Homes for Older Persons Act No. 
20 of 2007, TTARP should be 
represented on the Ministry of 
Social Development and Family 
Services Oversight Committee. 
   

Preparation of a Note for 
Cabinet appointing a 
representative of TTARP to 
be on the Oversight 
Committee. 

Homes for 
Older Persons 
Act No. 20 of 
2007. 

  
NIS Pensions should be the same 
dollar amount as the Senior 
Citizens Grant. 

Submission of a Note for 
Cabinet by the Minister of 
Finance to Cabinet for 
approval.  

The 
Appropriation 
(Financial Year 
2021) Act 
  

Citizens will have 
access to adequate 
and affordable 
housing  

Enhanced 
Effectiveness of 
the Housing 
System 

Property tax liabilities of house 
owners 60 years and over should 
be exempted or reduced based 
on an annual income below 
$84,000.00 

Annual assessment of 
persons who apply for the 
tax exemption or reduced 
property tax payment. 

1) Property Tax 
Act 
 
2) The 
Appropriation 
(Financial Year 
2021) Act 
  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  



  

 

Theme II: Deliverance Good Governance and Service Excellence    
Key Result Area: Full Participation and Citizen Engagement at all Levels   
     

V2030 Goals  
National 
Outcomes  

Proposed Initiative & Description  Implementation Strategy 
Affected 
Legislation  

Our Governance will 
be based on principles 
of participation and 
inclusion 

Representative 
Participation by 
all Citizens and 
Interest Groups 
in Governance  

Prohibit age discrimination in all 
sectors of the society  

Submission of a Note for 
Cabinet by the Equal 
Opportunity Commission 
to the relevant Minister 
for submission to Cabinet 
for approval. 

Equal 
Opportunity Act 
2010 

Public Service delivery 
will be customer-
focused 

A Customer-
Centric Public 
Service 

There should be dedicated 
trained staff at public service 
offices such as passport, driver's 
permit national ID cards etc., on 
special days each month to 
specifically treat with providing 
services to senior citizens. 
 

Employment of staff who 
are trained in treating 
with the concerns of 
senior citizens in a 
dignified manner. 
 

The 
Appropriation 
(Financial Year 
2021) Act 
 

  Review of the Senior Citizens 
Grant every three (3) years 
beginning in the Fiscal Year 2022. 
 

Submission of a Note for 
Cabinet by the Minister 
of Finance to Cabinet for 
consideration and 
approval. 
 

The 
Appropriation 
(Financial Year 
2021) Act 
 

 
 
 
 

Theme III: Improving Productivity through Quality Infrastructure and Transport   
Key Result Area: A High Quality Resilient Public Utilities System   
     

V2030 Goals  
National 
Outcomes  

Proposed Initiative & Description  Implementation Strategy 
Affected 
Legislation  

A safe and 
operationally efficient 
transport system  

Improved 
Management of 
National Public 
Transport 
System 
  

Fully installed CNG Kits at 
subsidized cost to Senior Citizens 
60 years and over who own and 
drive private motor vehicles. 

To be implemented by the 
NGC CNG Company Ltd 

The 
Appropriation 
(Financial Year 
2021) Act 

An inter-connected 
well maintained 
transport 
infrastructure  
 

A Modernized-
Transport 
Infrastructure  
 

Expansion of the Water Taxi 
Transport Service to Point Fortin, 
Central, Cocorite and Carenage to 
relieve traffic congestion on the 
roads. 
 

Allocation of Funds to 
NIDCO to purchase 
additional sea vessels and 
the employment of 
experienced staff. 
 

The 
Appropriation 
(Financial Year 
2021) Act 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 



  

 

Theme IV: Building Competitive Business   
Key Result Area: A Strong Competitive Economy   
     

V2030 Goals  
National 
Outcomes  

Proposed Initiative & Description  Implementation Strategy 
Affected 
Legislation  

A Business 
Environment that is 
Conducive to 
Entrepreneurship and 
Innovation  

An Improved 
Environment 
that Promotes 
Innovation 

TTARP be granted a postal rate 
reduction or exemption for its 
quarterly magazine which 
promotes local business 
opportunities  to companies and 
TTARP members who patronise 
those businesses. This will 
facilitate wider distribution of the 
magazine both in Trinidad and 
Tobago to the growing number of 
TTARP membership.  

(a) The preparation of a 
Note for Cabinet granting 
the issue of a TT Post 
Permit Number to TTARP. 
 
(b) Issue of a TT Post 
Permit Number to TTARP. 

(a)  
Appropriation 
(Financial Year) 
Act.                           
 
(b) Trinidad and 
Tobago Post Act 
Chapter 47:01 
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